

Kennedy's Keynesian Budgetary Politics and the 1962 Public Works Acceleration Act

Abstract: Public works spending was an integral component of John F. Kennedy's fiscal policy. Drawing on a wide range of archival evidence from the Kennedy Presidential Library, we show how the administration worked to pass a \$2.5 billion infrastructure bill that would give the presidency unilateral authority in determining where and when those funds would be spent. Contrary to recent accounts that emphasize Kennedy's role in promoting massive tax cuts in 1963–64, the 1962 Public Works Acceleration Act was a key fiscal instrument that Kennedy advocated prior to the administration's push for tax reform. Moreover, the public works policy was strictly Keynesian—designed as a proactive countercyclical "stabilizer" that would generate budget deficits in order to make up for slack in a recession. Kennedy's plan faced stiff resistance in Congress and the history of the law offers important lessons for why infrastructure programs are often disregarded as countercyclical instruments.

Keywords: John F. Kennedy, Keynesianism, Public Works/Infrastructure Policy, Deficit Spending, Budgetary Politics

John F. Kennedy's New Frontier embraced the latest economic theories, promoted an empowered presidency, and reaffirmed the federal government's responsibility for ensuring the nation's economic prosperity. The 1962 Public Works Acceleration Act (PWAA) served as one of the administration's most important new economic tools in its attempt to redefine American liberalism. Although the importance of this program has been often overlooked, its passage offers enduring insights into the institutional and political barriers faced by a liberal administration that sought to bring about a neo-Keynesian revolution. The year-and-a-half-long debate over the structure and timing of the PWAA demonstrate that the president was committed to countercyclical

THE JOURNAL OF POLICY HISTORY, Vol. 30, No. 3, 2018.
© Donald Critchlow and Cambridge University Press 2018 doi:10.1017/S0898030618000192

deficit spending from the beginning of his presidency. Using documents housed in the Kennedy Presidential Library archives, we trace how Kennedy challenged the Congress—including his fellow Democrats—to pass a proactive \$2.5 billion spending package to counter cyclical growth in unemployment. As designed, every dollar would be overseen by economists inside the White House, not the Congress. Using the methods of modern economic theory the calculability of full-employment potential, the measure of consumer purchasing power, and the science of countercyclical deficit spending—Kennedy and his economic advisers constructed the PWAA as a major effort to meet simultaneously the government's growing expectations to curb inflation, promote full employment, and expand the economy's overall capacity.

We argue that the PWAA should be seen as an integral part of the Kennedy administration's comprehensive plan to address economic instability and lower unemployment rates in the early 1960s. Kennedy signed the Public Works Acceleration Act into law on September 14, 1962, ending what was up to that point one of the hardest fought political battles of his administration. The eventual \$900 million authorization for public works projects was an antirecessionary measure that predated the administration's more well-known use of broad-based tax cuts to restructure the economy.2 Because of the act, federal monies continued to flow to states and localities throughout the 1960s, adding hundreds of millions of manpower hours into the economy.3

The fight over the PWAA clearly indicates that Kennedy relied upon and advanced post-World War II, neo-Keynesian fiscal policy through temporary, but massive, government spending. Kennedy and his economists combined these fiscal theories with a newly restored faith in presidential governance, one that claimed that only through the presidency could the federal government respond promptly and effectively to rebalance fluctuations in aggregate demand. This study of the PWAA therefore sheds light on a growing literature that recognizes Kennedy's embrace of cutting taxes, but complicates this narrative by suggesting that it is was an embrace that followed from his neo-Keynesian faith in countercyclical deficit-spending.⁴ Similarly, while Kennedy might have vacillated on his Keynesian commitments during the 1960 campaign, internal White House documents show that the "conversion" of Kennedy appears to be one within the Keynesian framework. Once elected, Kennedy did not need to learn to embrace budget deficits, but rather appreciate the type of deficit spending the New Economists wanted and what type of deficits the administration could politically muster.⁵ Although the most controversial and potentially revolutionary element of the PWAA never became

law—a "standby" provision giving the president authority to stop and start spending—Kennedy remained dedicated to the challenge of learning the politics of neo-Keynesian economics.

KENNEDY'S "BIG FIVE" AND THE DEPRESSED AREAS BILL

The optimism accompanying Kennedy's 1960 electoral victory belied the deep economic anxieties that had been building throughout the previous decade, as well as the growing tension in liberal economic thought over government spending. Many economists credited wartime spending with the economic recovery that occurred during the 1940s, not spending for New Deal jobs programs. After an extended period of Depression and war-induced deficit spending left the United States with unprecedented levels of debt, politicians in both parties fell back on the standard call for balanced budgets, fearful even of countercyclical deficits.

Before his inauguration and during the campaign, Kennedy also appeared hesitant to use deficit spending proactively to counter economic recession. Early on, he indicated that despite rising unemployment, he would pursue his predecessor's course of maintaining a balanced budget, and the nomination of Douglas Dillon as Treasury Secretary seemed to portend further the administration's more centrist policy outlook.8 As Walter Lippmann observed, all Kennedy had managed to accomplish was "to carry on in all its essentials the Eisenhower economic philosophy. . . . It's like the Eisenhower Administration 30 years younger."9 The well-known economics columnist Bernard Nossiter offered a similar assessment, writing that "to be sure, the language has changed. Mr. Eisenhower employed a conservative rhetoric to clothe liberal actions; Mr. Kennedy uses a liberal rhetoric for similar programs."10 These contemporaneous accounts of Kennedy's economic moderation comport with modern historical arguments that Kennedy's position on deficit spending and countercyclical fiscal policy evolved after a cautious first year in office.11

However, Kennedy's cautious approach upon entering office was principally the result of his adviser's optimistic economic forecasts—forecasts that would turn out to be wrong as unemployment rose throughout the new president's first few months in office. As Herbert Stein describes, at the start of Kennedy's term "the whole edifice of New Frontier fiscal policy seemed to have melted in the rising sun of economic recovery." Consequently, the president did not call for immediate spending increases, but he did organize an administration staffed with experts who would spearhead the project of

fundamentally reforming America's political economy. Significantly, Kennedy chose one of the nation's foremost Keynesians to be chair of his Council of Economic Advisers (CEA), Walter Heller. Heller was instrumental in implementing components of the 1947 Marshall Plan to rebuild war-torn Germany and he was a foremost scholar on the relationship between fiscal stimulus and long-term multiplier effects. Heller advised Kennedy several times during the 1960 campaign, at a time when the Massachusetts senator refused to bind himself to a more revolutionary, proactive fiscal policy. Yet, it was during the campaign when Heller first broached the subject of "bypassing the Congressional process" to enact "properly timed tax cuts and deficits." Kennedy, while intrigued, deliberately chose not to campaign on such an unfamiliar, potentially radical set of instruments, but promised to "make extensive use of the economic advice" once elected.13 As Heller later explained, "The power of Keynesian ideas could not be harnessed to the nation's lagging economy without putting them in forms and terms that could be understood. . . . Men's minds had to be conditioned to accept new thinking, new symbols, and new and broader concepts of the public interest."14 During the election, that task seemed impossible, but the election of Kennedy brought this commitment to the White House from the start.15

Soon after the selection of Heller and the rest of Kennedy's New Economists in the winter of 1961, the president-elect announced a set of sweeping proposals to revive the American economy. A mix of old Democratic spending priorities and new Kennedy fiscal instruments, "The Big Five" would redefine the federal government's role in managing the economy and would be, in the president's words, the "most important domestic priority" of the new administration. 16 Four of the Big Five's provisions were legislative leftovers from the previous decade, including proposals Eisenhower vetoed: a minimum-wage bill, an expanded affordable housing bill, Kennedy's own previous bill to standardize unemployment benefits across state lines, and the Democrats' 1958 public works plan—soon to become the administration's first major legislative success as the 1961 Area Redevelopment Act. 17

The fifth component of the Big Five was something unique to Kennedy's presidency, a \$2.5 billion public works plan that amounted to approximately 3 percent of all proposed federal expenditures in FY1961. Although much of Kennedy's early budgetary proposals for new government programs contained fiscal offsets that would have maintained a balanced budget, this proposal deliberately unbalanced the budget. Under the proposal, the president would have sole responsibility for creating this purposeful deficit through standby authority to allocate money for "off the shelf" public works

projects either already underway, in the late stages of planning, or in progress. As soon as White House economists identified a sustained economic contraction, they would have the authority to spend up to the estimated loss in full-employment output. Kennedy's proposal requested power to bypass the Congress when certain measures indicated an economic downturn. The goal was to turn the government's management of the economy into an administrative and technical decision, not a political one.¹⁸

Giving the presidency the capacity to make up for a 0.46-percent loss in GDP at an instant's notice was a pure interpretation of Keynesian economic policy with an altered understanding of American separation of powers. Many Democrats, however, ridiculed the proposal as too experimental, declaring that such "strong medicine" was unnecessary, and Kennedy hesitated to push it further that year. ¹⁹ Heller later remarked that "there was a lot of discussion with the president at that time . . . as to what was the better political strategy: to go all out for something that would have created full employment and get slapped down by Congress . . . or to get a program that would in and of itself be thought to be fiscally prudent and within bounds that the public would accept."

Behind the scenes, and within two weeks of taking office, Kennedy ordered Heller's Council of Economic Advisers and the Bureau of the Budget (BoB) to begin collecting a list from every government agency to determine "which projects may be suitable for early initiation or acceleration as part of the recovery program." The prepared inventory amounted to over \$4.5 billion in applicable defense and civilian infrastructure improvements. While the Department of Defense opposed the idea of seeking additional appropriations to accelerate these programs, the BoB prepared to submit requests for the remaining \$2.7 billion to complement its ongoing acceleration of highway improvements (\$724 million in FY1961) and accelerated government procurements (\$247 million).²¹

The planning for an additional massive public works proposal was also to take on a decidedly public dimension. That January, at a meeting with Heller, Paul Samuelson, James Tobin, and Theodore Sorensen, Kennedy "stressed the need for educating the American people in order to set our record straight and in order to promote better understanding of the fiscal and monetary policy on the economy." Moreover, according to Heller, the president further suggested "that the Council [of Economic Advisers] do some serious thinking about how to use the White House as a pulpit for public education." While the Cabinet and Executive Office of the Presidency (EOP) prepared a formalized plan, they demurred releasing it publicly, pending further consideration on how best to sell it to the American people.

Kennedy's understanding about the limits of public opinion for deficit spending were soon confirmed as the nascent public works plan suffered its first defeat. When Congress passed the \$394 million Area Redevelopment Act that April, Democrats who had initially supported Kennedy's public works plans feared an electoral backlash over the size of the budget.²³ Yet, the administration believed it could overcome these fears by emphasizing that proposed public works spending would only be triggered by an increase in unemployment. They could therefore craft and propose parts of the administration's "Second Stage Economic Recovery Plan" without abetting the public's concern about deficits and increased inflation. As the draft report, written by Kermit Gordon (CEA), Robert Turner (BoB), and Lee White (EOP), hoped, "The request for authority on a standby rather than an immediate basis would be seen as a prudent and responsible strategy in view of the prevailing divergence of expectations concerning the rate of recovery and its effect on unemployment."24 Given a predictable level of uncertainty on how the economy would react to expenditure increases elsewhere in the government—mainly in defense and space programs—the CEA outlined several possibilities, tailored to different recovery scenarios. Complicating matters further was the fact that public works spending would not only have an immediate effect on slack in the economy, but it would multiply and expand the economy's productive output; for example, the CEA estimated that a \$2 billion publics work program would, over a twelve-month period, increase GNP by 6.4 percent, while a \$5 billion program would increase GNP by 16.0 percent.²⁵

Disbursement of funds, therefore, needed to match precisely what economists determined was necessary, given preexisting stimulus, induced state and local expenditures, and incentivized private investment. To accomplish this delicate task, the White House attempted to modify public works legislation then pending before the Senate. Earlier that year, Senator Joseph Clark (D-Pa.) introduced a \$1-billion public works package for immediate unemployment relief. However, Clark's bill differed significantly from Kennedy's proposed public works plan: it was substantially smaller, it relied on unemployment rates for disbursing funds rather than the rate of changing unemployment, and it failed to give the president complete discretion in disbursing funds. Clark viewed this spending as necessary given the state of the economy, while Kennedy's economists viewed it as little more than a subtle alteration of Congress's traditional pork-barrel politics. Moreover, economists in the Treasury, Treasury Secretary Douglas Dillon, and members of the Bureau of the Budget including one of the drafters, Robert Turner—all opposed the proposal of a standby provision on grounds that such an unfamiliar instrument would not

have the desired economic or political effect of galvanizing consumer sentiment.²⁶ Clark's plan did emphasize the "off the shelf" nature of applicable projects so that spending could begin as soon as possible, and as such the administration recognized that altering Clark's legislation represented their best strategy for producing a neo-Keynesian public works bill.²⁷

Nevertheless, the decision to modify the Clark proposal happened just as White House economists were forecasting an economic upturn, and although the CEA acknowledged that further stimulus was needed, the persistence of any economic slack would torpedo the administration's attempts to make a standby "triggering mechanism" an enduring feature of federal public works spending. As Heller and the CEA described it in a confidential report to the president, "If we were starting at the beginning to write a stand-by program for the next recession, we would probably want the trigger to fire at an unemployment rate of about 5 percent, seasonally adjusted . . . [but] we are not starting at the beginning. This recession began with 5 percent unemployment." It would be futile to push for and enact a standby provision that would kick in as soon as the president signed the authorizing legislation. Kennedy's economic and political advisers recognized that it would counteract the administration's optimistic forecasts of economic recovery, give the appearance of unnecessary economic experimentation, and jeopardize the primary goal of making a proactive triggering mechanism the "basis of a permanent formula" of public works spending.28 Additionally, Labor Secretary Goldberg previously testified against the idea of increasing federal expenditures and Kennedy publically announced his own reticence to increase federal spending in a May 25 speech, despite the months-long intra-White House deliberations over the standby program. Summarizing a lengthy meeting of the CEA to discuss how to legislatively pursue the standby proposal, Heller disclosed in a memo to Kennedy that while it was "generally felt that it [the Clark plan with revisions] would be sound economic policy to enact legislation along these lines . . . most of the participants had serious doubts about the *political* wisdom of asking Congress to enact Clark-type legislation now."29

Working with Clark through the summer, Kennedy personally requested that he wait and press for standby authority in the next session. ³⁰ "I intend to embody the principle of standby authority for capital improvements projects in my legislative program," Kennedy wrote Clark, in a letter that was heavily and widely circulated within the White House. ³¹ While the president demurred on the need for additional stimulus given the current economic forecast, he agreed with Clark that unemployment "may exceed earlier expectations," but that, in such an event, the president's standby would ensure that Americans

would not have to "learn to live with prolonged and severe unemployment."32 Yet, while praising the Clark bill, the president stated delicately what his advisers had more bluntly relayed to him weeks before: "In the face of brisk recovery, political vulnerability of a 'public works' type of program and recent Administration opposition to such a program, no attempt should be made to get such legislation now."33

"THE TIME TO REPAIR THE ROOF IS WHEN THE SUN IS SHINING": KENNEDY'S STANDBY AUTHORITY

December 1961's sales receipts and unemployment estimates reignited fears of an economic slowdown, as the unemployment rate climbed from 5.5 percent in 1960 to 6.7 percent in 1961. While economic forecasting improved during the early 1960s, the economic-political agenda was still prepared with what Heller described as "guarded optimism." ³⁴ Following the decision to delay Clark's bill until the following winter, Heller confided to Robert Turner in the BoB that the timeline for reconsidering the public works plan was still in flux because, "At the moment, all we can do is wait and see." The changing forecast and perceived slowdown, though, confirmed what had been the administration's plans all along—to return to the "big five" proposals (only one of which had passed Congress) during the 1962 legislative session and continue to emphasize the need for a standby public works bill.³⁵ However, the push now was even riskier than when Kennedy first came to office. Republicans were well poised to reduce the Democrat's congressional majority in November's midterm elections, and conservative Democrats grew increasingly hostile to the administration's other New Frontier priorities. As one Democratic senator anonymously confessed to the Wall Street Journal, "We were looking forward to a honeymoon then at the beginning of the new Administration; now the honeymoon is over, and it wasn't much of a honeymoon at that."36

Yet, in his 1962 State of the Union speech, Kennedy stood before the Congress asking the members to recommit themselves to the New Frontier. "Pleasant as it may be to bask in the warmth of recovery," Kennedy reminded them, "let us not forget that we have suffered three recessions in the last seven years. The time to repair the roof is when the sun is shining—by filling three basic gaps in our anti-recession protection."³⁷ Kennedy joined two additional "economic stabilizers" to the standby public works plan. One was Kennedy's old-Senate plan to standardize unemployment insurance across state lines. The other stabilizer was a proposal to grant the president the authority to increase and decrease tax rates automatically. For the remainder of the year

the pursuit of proactive, discretionary expenditures often was coupled with the automatic tax-rate adjustment plan, as both sought to give the president authority to bypass the normal appropriations process. Using modern economics to make good on an old proverb, Kennedy attempted to convince a Congress jealous of its traditional prerogatives that policymakers had finally developed the tools for measuring gross demand and consumer purchasing power; he remained adamant—legislative deliberation was the problem, executive authority was the solution.

The political backlash was fierce. The following day, Republican Senate leader Everett Dirksen (R-Ill.) lambasted the administration's litany of proposals as "a Sears Roebuck catalog with the old prices marked up." Days later, when Kennedy submitted his first complete budget for FY 1963, deficit hawks felt vindicated by what they saw. Although it called for a \$1.8 billion surplus, the budget proposed an all-time peacetime high for government spending of \$92.5 billion. This amount exceeded Eisenhower's final FY1960 proposal by \$15.2 billion, a 19.7 percent increase in government outlays.

Kennedy's proposal contained economic assumptions that enabled the budget to meet its targets. The budget's surplus depended on growth rates of two percent per quarter, over the previous quarter—a figure that seemed highly optimistic in a country still reeling from two economic contractions in the previous five years. Yet, for Kennedy's economists, optimism was not the right word—it was not optimistic if such gains in output were predictable, nor was it optimistic if the levers of government remained free and ready to respond to any negative signs in the economy. As Heller would soon testify before Congress's Joint Economic Committee, "Such budgetary flexibility is part and parcel of the stabilization policy of this administration. . . . Economic policy has to be flexible and to be prepared for the unexpected. . . . If he [the President | had standby authority for well-timed and well-paced public capital improvements, which could be invoked upon the development of a recession—in that event we would certainly be much better buttressed against adverse economic developments."39

The standby authority and spending authorization bills, although ultimately considered outside the normal budgetary process, drew upon the government's larger budgetary obligations. The administration proposed to transfer funds already appropriated in the budget for five agencies, but as of yet unobligated or unused, as a type of "interim financing" to accelerate approved public works plans. 40 David Bell, director of the Bureau of the Budget, quickly pointed out that this was not a simple mechanism of transfer authority but was deliberately designed to "unbalance" the budget and incur

a fiscal deficit: "You see," Bell explained, "any given time there are some tens of billions of dollars of unobligated authority . . . which may never be spent." Although adding to the government's budget deficit, spending these standby funds would stimulate the economy by accelerating public works.⁴¹ So, though a small percentage of all government spending, the \$2 billion standby authority Kennedy referred to in his State of the Union Address to initiate and accelerate spending on capital improvements played a critical role in Kennedy's plans for the economy. "As the President has emphasized many times," Arthur Goldberg testified, "when unemployment rises and other economic developments indicate a weakness in our economy, the Government must have the authority and funds to assure that sufficient jobs are created rapidly enough to put the unemployed back to work, thus creating necessary consumer purchasing power to reverse the trend."42

Both Democrats and Republicans, big business and organized labor, 43 criticized Kennedy's insistence on standby authority. The disagreement ranged from issues over constitutional permissibility and the government's ability to identify economic trends to a fundamental disagreement over the structure of the postwar economy. "The reason for the underutilization of resources and the suppression of growth," George Hagedorn, director of Research of the National Association of Manufacturers argued, "is not a temporary cyclical one. It is a cumulative result of wage increases in excess of productivity eating into profits and reducing the incentives for growth, and for utilizing resources freely."44 Emerson P. Schmidt, Economic Consultant for the Chamber of Commerce, agreed, adding that "nearly every student who has closely examined the use of public works, as a contracyclical [sic] weapon has found it an awkward and largely unsuited weapon for this purpose. . . . Public works [are] not easily turned on and off to fit neatly in some valley of recession."45

While Congress debated the legislative proposals, Kennedy actively responded to congressional criticism—especially Everett Dirksen's complaints by trying to convince members that the issue was not one of politics or constitutionalism, but economic expertise. 46 In an open letter to Congress, the president wrote, "Experience has shown that the timing of these Federal actions, both Executive and Congressional, can make a substantial difference in severity and duration of any particular recession." However, the president added, spending "implemented only after the normal legislative processes, may be too late to achieve an ameliorating effect on the recession sufficient to justify the increase in budget expenditures."47 In the face of intense opposition, the administration worked with Clark to modify the senator's proposal,

increasing Clark's plan by \$300 million, and dividing the now \$1.2 billion bill into two parts. The first would authorize \$600 million in immediate spending authority for area redevelopment in line with the spending requirements of the newly established Area Redevelopment Administration. 48 The remaining funds would be spent in accordance to growth targets set by White House economists under a standby authorization plan. 49

On March 26, the House Committee on Public Works followed Clark's lead and began its open-door work on merging the president's proposal with a public works plan targeting depressed areas. H.R. 10113 increased funding for public works and added a new administrative agency to oversee spending to become the "Public Works Coordination and Acceleration Act." Congress treated the standby authority separately in H.R. 10318, the "Standby Capital Improvements Act of 1961." Together, they colloquially formed the PWAA.⁵⁰ The revised bill served the president's intent—it "enabled the President to take quick and effective action to stimulate the economy by inaugurating a program of needed capital improvements."51 The bill's sponsor John Blatnik (D-Minn.) argued when introducing the bill that "the only item of budgetary expenditure that can be varied countercyclically, and that by its very nature calls for such variation, is a public works program."52 While the amount of money available for the president's discretion was nearly cut in half, funds remained restricted for off-the-shelf projects, which would serve the intended countercyclical effect by pumping millions of dollars into the economy as fast as possible (see Table 1).

The justification for bypassing the normal appropriations process and giving the president this authority made sense in the language of neo-Keynesian stimulus—timing was everything. "The reason for [standby authority] is because of the difficulty of anticipating," David Bell argued. "At the time the President wanted to use these funds it would be important to move quickly under the assumed conditions of the beginning of a recession."53 Secretary of Labor Arthur Goldberg similarly argued that "the proposal for authority to begin such programs now at the present level of unemployment is a recognition that, since we did not have standby authority when needed, we must take prompt and effective action now."54

Members grew noticeably agitated as the administration's witnesses testified about the need to bypass Congress and the regular appropriations process. Representative Edwin Dooley (R-N.Y.) inquired whether the president "found the Congress to be derelict or slow in functioning." Representative William Cramer (R-Fla.) condemned the plan as "one of the most brazen Presidential power grab proposals ever presented to the Congress."55 Likewise, after being

Table 1.	Summary of Plans of State and	Local Governments for "On the		
Shelf" Construction Projects" (in millions of dollars)				

	State	Local	Total
	Governments	Governments	
Estimated Construction Cost			
Highway Facilities	\$6,582	\$1,562	\$8,144
Educational Facilities	1,147	4,290	5,437
Sewerage Facilities	5	1,695	1,700
Residential Buildings	433	1,088	1,521
Water Supply Systems	20	1,097	1,117
Other Utilities (not water or sewer)	60	1,091	1,151
All Other	815	1,806	2,622
TOTAL	9,063	12,628	21,691
Estimated Costs by Time When Planning is Complete			
July-December, 1960	2,929	4,585	7,514
January-June, 1961	3,202	4,142	7,344
July-December, 1961	2,933	3,900	6,833
Estimated Costs by Prospective Financing Method			
Public Borrowing	2,147	9,319	11,465
State-Local Grants	_	932	932
State-Local Loans	_	22	22
Federal Government Grants	3,073	420	3,493
Federal Government Loans	221	138	359
Other (normal revenues)	3,623	1,795	5,419

Note: "On the Shelf" or "shovel ready" projects are defined as projects for which all planning actions necessary in advance of starting work or advertising for bids are scheduled to be completed prior to the estimated disbursement of funds (December 1961) under H.R. 10113, The Publics Works Coordination and Acceleration Act, an earlier version of the eventual 1962 PWAA.

Source: Tables are reproduced from House Hearings on the Standby Capital Improvement Act of 1962; data are drawn from a canvass-survey of public construction plans conducted by the Bureau of the Census, Governments Division. Tables are printed on page 127 of the hearing transcripts.

told by Michigan governor John Swainson that in "periods of severe economic hardship, we cannot wait for the laborious congressional and legislative machinery to grind out a solution to the problem," Representative James Harvey (R-Mich.) demanded to know when Congress had ever been so ineffective in responding to the needs of their shared constituents.⁵⁶ Republicans also worried that, even if staffed by experts, there existed the very real possibility

that monies could flow to areas that were electorally vulnerable, tipping the scales toward the president's party. Somewhat similarly, fellow Democrats began to realize that without exercising the power to appropriate funds following the authorization, there would be no guarantee that federal largesse flowed into their own districts. While the \$600 million in immediate authority would go to those areas designated under the congressionally approved Area Redevelopment Act, none of standby authorization was predetermined; it was, after all, to remain deliberately underdetermined.

"SWIFT, FLEXIBLE, AND FORCEFUL ACTION": EDUCATING THE PUBLIC ABOUT KEYNESIAN STIMULUS

The PWAA had up to this point been a tough battle the administration was willing to fight. Opposition from Republicans as well as fellow Democrats soured public opinion on the president's "experiment." As William Batt, the newly appointed head of the Area Redevelopment Administration, later recalled, "From the very beginning the committee members and the committee staff [of the Public Works Committee] told me that that standby proposal was sunk. We argued for it manfully."57 On April 17, after two days of closed hearings and five days of expert testimony, the Senate Public Works Committee approved the combined package on a party-line vote. Several weeks later, however, on May 1, the PWAA suffered its most severe setback when somebody leaked that the House Democratic leadership was scrapping the standby authority due to the objections from liberal Democrats. As a compromise, they proposed a \$900 million one-time special appropriation, which would not draw on unobligated budgeted funds from federal agencies that Congress would fully oversee.58

Keenly aware of the public relations battle he would have to win, Kennedy did not sit on the sidelines and leave the fight to the economics professors.⁵⁹ "We had to sell modern fiscal policy to an unbelieving and highly suspicious public," Heller recalled shortly after stepping down as chairman of the CEA "Here we sold them deficit financing." 60 Kennedy, who had already vigorously courted organized labor to back the plan, traveled to the AFL-CIO annual convention in Atlantic City to press the necessity of standby authority using as many different angles as possible—new economics, national security, anticorporatism. "Every year brings new problems that are unsolved," the president proclaimed, but "our basic task here at home is to attempt to develop an economy which is not subject to the violent fluctuations where we saw the recession of 1958 and the recession of 60 and even today have too many

people unemployed. We have suggested three programs to give us standby power . . . so that if we see the economy turning down we can move quickly without having to wait until it runs its course over a period of months."61

Even with the president's added support, the Democratic leadership in the Senate feared that Republicans and southern Democrats would overcome the unenthusiastic coalition supporting the bill. By May, the administration grew increasingly concerned that time was running out as congressional midterms approached. Republicans labeled the plan as the Democrats' "ski lifts, swimming pools, and golf courses" bill, and renewed their concern that any type of deficit spending was going to drive up inflation. The House Republican Policy Committee, chaired by John Byrnes (R-Wis.) solidified the party's opposition to the bill, arguing that even without standby authority "billions of dollars already authorized for such use [were] going unspent." Kennedy claimed that the new economics could precisely measure fiscal stimulus; conservatives responded that the technocrats could hardly count.⁶²

Ultimately, the administration's efforts paid off in the Senate, but not without the help of a little intraparty wrangling. The Senate passed its \$1.5 billion public works program by a vote of 44 to 32.63 The standby provision given to Kennedy barely made it into the final bill. Clearly it was the most controversial element, and an amendment to scrap the standby authority would have passed if the Democratic leadership had not convinced two senators to vote "pairs," or essentially abstain, at the last minute on the Senate floor. The amendment to remove presidential standby authority just narrowly failed, 36-37.64

With the Senate bill passed, fiscal conservatives turned their attention to the House vote. If there were to be a public works program, they conceded, they would make their fight over Kennedy's standby authority. Having lost the Senate vote, Barry Goldwater (R-Ariz.) penned several high-profile, reprinted letters in the national dailies lamenting how "an enormous extension of executive power for the President is wrapped up in the administration's public works program." "If adopted," he warned, "it would hand the President more spending power than Congress has ever before delegated to a Chief Executive for such purposes."65 Former President Eisenhower, now working to help the Republicans in the upcoming midterms, made the public works bill—and the "pseudo-science" undergirding it—a central feature in his stump speeches. "Cheers, whistles, and hurrahs," greeted Ike as he lambasted Kennedy's plans, suggesting that the president was "floundering aimlessly and desperately" behind a front of "sophistication." "It is always necessary to examine critically those appropriating," Eisenhower said, "and to stop assuming that mere spending

means increased strength. . . . [Sophistication is] a planned economy."66 Indeed, the attack on professional economics was central to the Republican message. In another letter, Goldwater joined Eisenhower's critique of the New Economics, calling on voters to send a message to Kennedy to replace his "brain trusters" with "hard-headed business men" who actually understood the economy. 67 Dirksen and Halleck in their weekly press conference said that only a Republican Congress could successfully declare a moratorium on Kennedy's "economic novelties," return the country to "fiscal sanity," and abandon this "old scheme to cover up extravagant government spending."68

Undeterred, the White House continued to press for public works spending and presidential authority to manage those funds, and, in a significant act of presidential leadership, Kennedy attempted to educate the public in the workings of the "new economics." Again, the appeal for a discretionary public works bill was often coupled to a similar "triggered" countercyclical tax-rate proposal, which was less developed legislatively. Moreover, by that summer, Heller, the CEA, and Kennedy decided to push through a massive, permanent tax cut. As a result, the standby public works bill was often deprioritized deliberately so—in favor of tax cuts, and the even more controversial discretionary tax-cut authority.69

At a June White House press conference, Kennedy prodded Congress to give him standby authority, telling reporters that, specifically with regard to tax cuts, "there is surely more cause now than ever before for making such authority available." 70 The president continued to seek the public works expenditures, and four days after the House Rules Committee barely released the public works bill for a full vote,⁷¹ he once again took to the presidential "bully pulpit." In one of the most iconic moments of the Kennedy administration, the president stood in front of a lectern during prime time, and, pointing to various graphs and charts, he described to the American people the status of the economy. Having already faced a tremendous challenge in convincing the public that sustained deficits could lower unemployment and increase the economy's potential, the president nevertheless remained committed to explaining why his quest for additional federal funds was needed. He first explained why he would delay a tax cut until at least the upcoming year, but then the president argued that even if the economy was healthy, there was no need for the federal government to rest on its laurels. "Employment, income, profits, construction, and investment," the president declared, "must all move up more quickly than they have been doing this summer; and the greater wages and profits which *full capacity* could bring to all our American citizens must soon replace the most extravagant waste—which is to have men searching

for jobs which they cannot find and factories which have a percentage of their machines unused." Educating the public in the logic of full-employment budgeting, Kennedy then called on the Congress to pass the legislation before it. After calling for an investment tax credit, the president turned full attention to the pending public works plan. "We need enactment of the bill to step up help to local and federal works," he declared, "increasing the yearly building of those products in parts of our country which most urgently need them where many of our fellow countrymen are out of work and there is still a good deal to be done." On the president's reading copy, the words "this year" were underlined. Kennedy praised the Senate version, hoping that the same bill the bill with standby authority—would soon pass the House.

To be sure, the president did not draw any sustained attention to the standby provision of the bill in this speech, and the public works proposal was one of many in a long list of interventions sought by the president. Significantly for the legacy of the PWAA, Kennedy already shifted the bulk of the rhetorical attention to the "most important fiscal weapon available to strength the national economic . . . Federal tax policy." Indeed, the president did not read an entire paragraph typed out in his reading copy regarding the need for standby authority. Such authority, the president planned to say, would allow his administration "to be ready with swift, flexible and forceful action to cope with any future recession."72 At the last minute, he decided not to include the message in his address.

Yet, although the president did not bring the full force of his rhetorical powers to bear on the proposal, the administration, and especially Heller, continued to seek standby authority and to structure any authorized federal obligations in a way to ensure that they had a countercyclical effect. Leaving a breakfast meeting at the White House the morning following Kennedy's televised speech, Senate Democratic leader Mike Mansfield (D-Minn.) told reporters that prospects for the public works bill looked brighter. 73 Despite this confidence, opposition stemming from the southern and western wings of the party forced House leadership to revise the bill further, scrapping plans for a coordinating central agency.⁷⁴ Even with these changes, Speaker McCormack was still forced to delay the full chamber's consideration; ultimately, the final vote, 221-192, secured passage of the House plan. 75

As time ran out, the Democratic leadership agreed that it was best to pursue passage of the House bill, rather than seek standby authority in conference committee.76 Coming so close to Election Day and devolving into partisan rancor, the new spending authorization seemed less like the New Economics promised and more like the old economics that predated even the

New Deal. As the New York Times editorialized, "The Administration had sought a new flexible approach to public works . . . [but] Congress is against any change in the pork barrel system, which is aimed at producing votes rather than jobs."77 As such, while the PWAA would add a marginal amount of demand to the economy, the absence of a standby provision means that, at best, the bill was a partial success in Kennedy's attempt to blend the competing elements of old and new liberal economic thought. Inside the White House, officials lamented changes to the standby provision and the proposed timeline for appropriations. Heller frequently grew dismayed by the markup of the PWAA in the Conference Committee, because increases in the authorization amount often were tied to increases or under specification of the authorization period. The original plan stipulated an acceleration period of twelve months, and required that all projects be complete within eighteen months after initiating the standby plan. The final bill—Public Law 87-658—gave the president an indefinite period to determine eligible projects and disburse the authorized amount; moreover, only a "substantial portion" of the accelerated project need be completed within a year after receiving federal monies.⁷⁸

ADMINISTERING THE PWAA

Even though the final law failed to include the standby provision, the White House still viewed the rapid disbursement of funds as an essential feature of its plan to solidify—both programmatically and in the public image—the veracity of the New Economics. Within months after the bill's signing, internal memorandum in the CEA circulated on the need to "reiterate" the "desirability" of the standby proposal. Crafting several avenues in which to continue the uphill political struggle to convince Congress, the council recognized that any future attempt at getting standby authority would be dependent on the structure of the "tax reduction reform" and how well the council could study and document the success of the 1962 bill.⁷⁹

The 1962 Public Works Acceleration Act was a \$900 million authorization bill. As such, Congress still needed to appropriate each of the president's spending requests, giving the House and Senate Appropriations Committees one last say in directing the funds. Commerce Secretary Luther Hodges, who Kennedy placed in charge of coordinating the administration's requests, estimated that twenty-six federal agencies produced a list of some \$1.3 billion worth of projects ready for completion in 1963. William Batt, who as head of the Area Redevelopment Administration (ARA) would oversee the distribution of funds, later recalled that "on the public works side of the game our problem

[was that] we always had more applications than we could possibly fund."80 Although the final bill restricted disbursement to areas with unemployment rates that qualified them under the 1961 Area Redevelopment Act guidelines, the administration still pushed for, and publicly called for, the authority to distribute the money as widely as possible. 81 Nevertheless, more than a month passed after the act became law before the appropriations committees began consideration of the White House's spending requests. By that time, Congress had a much greater sense of the FY1963 economic imprint, and with \$5.2 billion left to appropriate the release of PWAA funds was further delayed.

As the new congressional session began that January, administration officials were quickly revising their economic forecasts. The Bureau of the Budget earlier projected that there would be a \$500 million surplus, driven in large part by a dramatic increase in GDP and government tax receipts. The new projections revealed the deficit would grow to \$7.8 billion, driven by rising unemployment, a 6.4 percent increase in government expenditures, and only a 5.2 percent increase in revenues. Such a deficit would be the third largest since the end of World War II, surpassed only by the 1959 budget and government spending at the end of the Korean War. Yet, the bureau confidently stood by its previous assessments, stating that "if the economy in recent years had been operating closer to its potential, with an unemployment rate of about 4 percent, existing tax laws would produce an administrative budget surplus of about \$2,000,000,000 this year." Unemployment for 1962 stood at 5.5 percent, and the report stressed that "under current conditions of economic recovery, significantly slower than assumed in January, the present 1963 budget estimates reflect generally accepted fiscal requirements . . . [as] the deficit is neither inflationary nor dangerous to our balance-of-payments position."82

With such dire news, the Kennedy administration felt that the PWAA could still serve its countercyclical purpose by injecting much-needed stimulus into the economy. As the year ended, the White House allocated another \$197.6 million for its list of "off the shelf" projects, but with only \$55.4 million remaining under the appropriations bill, the president had to wait until the new Congress returned to Washington and ask them to appropriate the remaining \$500 million.83 Thus, as Table 2 shows, by the start of FY 1964 almost one year after the signing of the PWAA—Congress had appropriated \$850 million for a variety of local, state, and federal projects, at the president's request. Yet, in FY1963, government receipts indicated that only \$62.5 million (7.35 percent) had been expended. Although Congress restricted the list of projects eligible for funding to shovel-ready improvements, and even some

Obligational Authority, Obligations, and Expenditures under the 1962 Public Works Acceleration Act, Fiscal Years 1963-1971 (in millions of dollars)

		Obligations			
Fiscal Year	Obligational Authority	State and Local Projects	Federal Projects	Administrative Costs	Expenditures
1963	\$850.0	\$96.7	\$55.0	\$3.0	\$62.5
1964	30.0	13.7	81.8	1.9	331.8
1965	4.0	192.3	15.7	0.6	321.6
1966	_	_	_	_	88.2
1967	_	_	_	_	21.2
1968	_	_	_	_	5.0
1969	_	_	_	_	2.0
1970	_	_	_	_	0.8
1971	_	_	_	_	3.0
TOTAL	\$884.0	\$602.7	\$152.5	\$5.5	\$836.o

Note: Before 1976, the fiscal year began on July 1 and ended on June 30.

Source: Table is derived from Nancy H. Teeters, "The 1972 Budget: Where It Stands and Where It Might Go." Brookings Papers on Economic Activity, 1. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution (1971), using data and figures from The Budget of the United States Government, FY 1963-71, printed on p. 233.

already under way, most of the spending, \$653.4 million, took place in fiscal years 1964 and 1965. As intended by members of Congress, in part because of the large degree of involvement on behalf of state governors and administrators in promoting the legislation, the majority of the PWAA's final obligations went to state and local infrastructure projects. Of the eventual \$884 million eventually authorized by the Congress, state and local projects received \$602.7 million in obligated funds, while federal projects received \$152.5. By the end of 1971, just over \$836 million dollars had finally been spent—less than one-third of Kennedy's initial \$2.5 billion proposal put forward ten years earlier.

As a result of these adoption and implementation lags, policy analysts have difficulty in attributing specific, substantive effects to the PWAA as a fiscal stimulus. Nevertheless, the two years of largest PWAA spending, FY 1964 and FY 1965, witnessed lower rates of unemployment. The unemployment rates fell from 5.7 percent in 1963 to 5.2 in 1965 and 4.5 percent in 1965. Agencies across the Executive Branch administered the projects funded by

the PWAA, but the Area Redevelopment Agency (ARA) served as the primary coordinating unit (along with Hodges) in organizing applications, assisting local governments in requesting funds, allocating lump-sum funding, and measuring total outlays.84 The connection of the PWAA to the ARA was established, in part, by the limitations placed on eligible projects, but it was solidified further by Bureau of the Budget concerns about collecting data on the PWAA's economic imprint. As Kermit Gordon recognized, "Should an acceleration program be effective in reducing the unemployment and increasing the level of economic activity of local communities, a new tool will be available to stimulate economic growth, both locally and nationally." Yet, because the BoB did not collect any evaluation data on "local area impact," the Democrats lacked some of the evidence they would need to promote another accelerated public works bill. Gordon, among others, hoped the ARA's "field information reporting program" could serve their needs in the intermediate period until either the BoB or CEA could gather better statistics.85

The ARA's administrative responsibility for implementing the PWAA should not cloud the true intent of either distinct program, especially given the fact that total spending authority under the PWAA was three times greater than that for the ARA. The ARA was not an antirecessionary measure; it had preconceived developmental targets for chronically depressed areas throughout the country. The PWAA, by contrast, had a strict appropriations timeline pegged to economic indicators. Indeed, the coupling of these two programs within one administrative agency seriously hampered the structural improvement efforts of the ARA. As Gregory Wilson argues in his detailed account of the agency, the "quick success of the [PWAA] in providing funds and beginning public works construction upstaged the ARA's other efforts" and solidified the idea that "the emphasis on redevelopment should be in public works."86

By 1966, most of the federal monies authorized by the PWAA had been expended and the Johnson administration pushed for an extension of the proposal. Heller—who remained chair of the CEA under President Johnson until after his election—informed the new president in May 1964 that the "high quality" effects of the PWAA confirmed in his mind that the administration should once again "see whether a sound and fast program can be worked out for future use." Heller's insistence on the standby provision suggests that the CEA thought the provision would have made the PWAA even more effective than it was. Nevertheless, the Economic Development Act of 1965 took the form of a congressionally dominated public works package. Moreover, Johnson's bill contained the same provision that limited public works assistance for areas with a surplus labor problem—now identified as

Title I areas. 87 The 1971 Extension Act further refined the scope of Title I, detailing that monies spent during recessionary times were to focus on shortterm employment public works projects, not those related to long-term or structural growth issues. This new Public Works Impact Program (PWIP) stood apart from the larger goals of the renamed ARA, the Economic Redevelopment Administration. However, Blatnik—who continued to chair the House Public Works Committee throughout the 1960s and into the 1970s routinely fought to give the presidency more discretion in managing PWIP funds. 88 Yet, In FY2015, the EDA allocated approximately \$238 million in local-development projects and while the local-state-federal cooperative elements of the original PWAA remain prevalent features, the countercyclical functions are nonexistent.89 As Seymour Harris lamented, while the PWAA and its legislative successors added millions of manpower hours into the economy, the novelty and promise of the new economics never fully took hold. "The critics gave the President little credit for the revolutionary change in his economic thinking and in his proposals," Harris wrote. 90 While suggesting that "John F. Kennedy and Lyndon B. Johnson stand out, then, as the first modern economists in the American Presidency," even Walter Heller emphasized the tax cuts that eventually passed Congress in 1964, while neglecting to mention that for the first two years of the new economics, the administration placed its trust, in part, in public works spending.⁹¹

CONCLUSION

The political struggle to enact the PWAA and the law's lasting influence on the structure and programmatic goals of federal agencies such as the Economic Development Administration provide several important lessons about the Kennedy administration and the history of Keynesian economic thought in American political development.

By studying how the Kennedy administration discussed this bill as a part of its larger economic philosophy, we can better understand the influence that the Kennedy presidency had on the "political discourse" of Keynesian budgetary politics. ⁹² If we take the Kennedy administration's efforts to pass the PWAA seriously, then it is clear that despite the administration's own retrospective evaluations, the Kennedy White House viewed public works as a necessary countercyclical fiscal instrument. To understand fully the intellectual influences that informed the Kennedy administration, including the president's ultimate embrace of tax cuts as an expansionary mechanism, we must situate the entirety of his economic agenda alongside this early push for

a \$2.5 billion public works plan. The sequencing of the Kennedy tax cuts following from a year-and-a-half-long attempt to pass a standby public works program—reveals much about why the administration ultimately relied on tax cuts, what political obstacles Kennedy faced in implementing the New Economics, and the degree to which Kennedy sought to redefine liberal governing responsibilities.

Furthermore, the PWAA reveals how the different political incentives that bear down on the legislative and executive branches lead to different fiscal goals. Both seemingly have a stake in the economic health of the country both are at least penalized for rising unemployment rates—but the Congress strongly objected to the White House's demands for a particular type of fiscal stimulus. Therefore, one of the major lessons of the PWAA is the disconnect between Keynesian countercyclical ideas and American political institutions. Under separate institutions sharing power, the type of rapid, flexible response needed for expenditure and receipt adjustments is difficult to achieve, although the reliance on "off the shelf" projects in the PWAA is an attempt to overcome this difficulty. Additionally, it is important to note that given how important governors who served "depressed areas" were in the design and implementation phases, a great deal of the political pressure to guard Congress's taxing and spending authority emerged from the statehouses. Ultimately, the clear majority of federal funding for accelerated public works was funneled through the states, thereby reinforcing American federalism and local-statefederal interdependence in fiscal policy.

In the final analysis, the PWAA's political legacy is notable for the road not traveled. If Franklin Roosevelt's party eventually came to embrace an interventionist stance in America's political economy, Kennedy sought to complete the "fiscal revolution" and equip the modern presidency with the power to transform economic issues into a nonpartisan science. It advanced Roosevelt's ideal of "enlightened administration," which sought to replace party politics with expert-negotiated, top-down policymaking. 93 Both Democrats and Republicans came to recognize the tremendous power of federal fiscal policy in the postwar era, but Kennedy wanted to distinguish the Democratic Party as the modern, expert-driven party that was not fearful of unbalancedbudgets or a little debt. Yet, as the CEA, led by Heller, even asked itself in June 1961, "Why did we slip so easily from possible consideration of increased government expenditures or reduced taxes to solve surplus, into only reduction of taxes as a mechanism?"94 The history of the PWAA helps to reveal that much of the decision to embrace structural reform of the tax code over the implementation of a new countercyclical device had to do with changes in technical

economic forecasts, and more subjective political assessments of fellow Democrats in the Congress and the Cabinet.

While Keynesian management of the economy struggled throughout the twentieth century to respond to energy price-shocks and stagflation, public works spending largely remained outside the Democratic fiscal toolkit. Since Kennedy, no president or presidential candidate has actively sought to establish a doctrinaire position on countercyclical expenditures in the way that Kennedy advocated and publicized in his attempts to pass the PWAA. Instead, variations in tax receipts dominate discussion of fiscal policy. Nevertheless, it is clear that such emphasis on tax-rate variation as a tool for countercyclical stabilization or economic expansion followed from the immediate aftermath of the PWAA political debates. Lyndon Johnson did not speak the same Keynesian language or attempt to teach the American people in the way Kennedy recognized as necessary. Indeed, as expenditures skyrocketed with both the Great Society and the Vietnam War, it became all too easy to lampoon the Johnson administration as one that had very little sense of fiscal restraint. President Carter's zero-base budgeting was a return to the principles of efficiency and accountability, not countercyclical adjustment; President Clinton's legacy stemmed not from public investments generated by an activist government's deficit spending, but because he left office with a budget surplus; and President Obama's stimulus was an emergency proposal grounded in pragmatism, a temporary economic quick-fix, not put into place "when the sun was shining."95

Kennedy and the new economists wanted to change the image that deficits were last-ditch responses to an unanticipated crisis, and they relied on a rather traditional instrument of public works to accomplish that goal. The young president took public works seriously and used the lessons of modern economics to transform the presidency in order to fulfill the promises of American liberalism.

University of Virginia

NOTES

1. As a list of "canonical texts" on Kennedy and Kennedy's presidency that do not mention the PWAA as significant, we include: Robert Dallek, *An Unfinished Life: John F. Kennedy, 1917–1963* (New York, 2004); Richard Reeves, *President Kennedy: Profile of Power* (New York, 1994); Ray Canterbery, *Economics on a New Frontier* (Belmont, Calif., 1968); Henry Fairlie, *The Kennedy Promise: The Politics of Expectation* (Garden City, N.Y., 1973);

Bruce Miroff, Pragmatic Illusions: The Presidential Politics of John F. Kennedy (New York, 1976). Even then, among those who do note the PWAA's passage, few address either the year-and-a-half-long struggle by the administration to secure the standby authority to disburse federal monies or the robust intellectual justifications offered by the White House in defense of that feature. For example, Theodore Sorensen mentions the standby provision sought by the administration just once in his esteemed biography of the Kennedy presidency. And, while he contrasts the administration's view of public works spending with earlier liberal administrations—Truman and FDR—the reasons for "accelerated" or "targeted" public works spending is not placed in the context of larger theoretical developments within Keynesian economics. See Theodore Sorensen, Kennedy (New York, 1965). See also Arthur M. Schlesinger Jr., A Thousand Days: John F. Kennedy in the White House (New York, 1965).

- 2. The PWAA would, in 2016 dollars, amount to over \$4.8 billion spent between 1963 and 1970; Kennedy's initial request would have amounted to approximately \$13.87 billion in 2016 dollars. As a percentage of GNP, the \$900 million authorization represented 0.16 percent of the 1962 economy. By contrast, the amount of federal monies spent on infrastructure development in the 2009 stimulus amounted to 0.78 percent of 2009 GNP. Kennedy's original proposal of \$2.5 billion would have comprised 0.43 percent of 1962 GNP, or a 2.87 percent increase in federal expenditures for FY1962.
 - 3. David J. Ott and Attiat F. Ott, Federal Budget Policy (Washington, D.C., 1977).
- 4. For example, see Lawrence Kudlow and Brain Domitrovic, JFK and the Reagan Revolution: A Secret History of American Prosperity (New York, 2016); Brian Domitrovic, Econoclasts: The Rebels Who Sparked the Supply-Side Revolution and Restored American Prosperity (Wilmington, Del., 2012); Iwan Morgan, The Age of Deficits: Presidents and Unbalanced Budgets from Jimmy Carter to George W. Bush (Lawrence, Kans., 2009); Daniel Mitchell, "The Historical Lessons of Lower Tax Rates," Heritage Foundation Reports (Washington, D.C., 1996).
- 5. On this idea of a "conversion" or even "vacillation," see Allen J. Matusow, The Unraveling of America: A History of Liberalism in the 1960s (New York, 1984), 47; Dean L. May, From New Deal to New Economics: The Liberal Response to Recession (New York, 1981).
- 6. Contemporary portrayals of policy development in the 1950s seems to overlook the growing tension building between liberals and conservatives in their respective wings of both parties, suggesting that it is only with the 1960s election that politics once again becomes paramount in American society. See, for example, James MacGregor Burns, The Deadlock of Democracy: Four-Party Politics in America (Englewood Cliffs, N.J., 1963); James L. Sundquist, Politics and Policy: The Eisenhower, Kennedy, and Johnson Years (Washington, D.C., 1968). See, alternatively, David Mayhew, "The Long 1950s as a Policy Era," in The Politics of Major Policy Reform in Postwar America, ed. Jeffery A. Jenkins and Sidney M. Milkis (Cambridge,2013).
 - 7. James Savage, Balanced Budget and American Politics (Ithaca, 1988).
- 8. After starting his career as an investment banker on Wall Street, Dillon had served as the State Department's chief economic adviser for most of Eisenhower's second term.
- 9. Cited in Seymour E. Harris, "Economics and the Kennedy Years," in John F. Kennedy and the New Frontier, ed. Aïda DiPace Donald (New York, 1966).
 - 10. Washington Post, 8 February 1961, A7.

- 11. Echoing Kennedy's own cabinet officials, for example, Jim Heath suggests that what is noteworthy about this early phase in Kennedy's administration is that it points to the young president's "remarkable ability to learn while in office." See Jim F. Heath, *John F. Kennedy and the Business Community* (Chicago, 1969), 31–32.
 - 12. Herbert Stein, The Fiscal Revolution in America (Chicago, 1969), 402.
- 13. Walter Heller, "Recap: Conversation with Senator Kennedy on Economic Issues," 4 October 1960. Walter W. Heller Personal Papers (#103), Box 004, *John F. Kennedy Presidential Library*.
 - 14. Walter Heller, New Dimensions of Political Economy (Cambridge, Mass., 1967), 27.
- 15. Joining Heller were three soon-to-be Nobel laureates—James Tobin, Robert Solow, and Kenneth Arrow—whose work advanced central tenants of neo-Keynesian orthodoxy. They joined other leading, "public intellectual" economists like John Kenneth Galbraith, Kermit Gordon, and Arthur Okun. As *Harper's Magazine* editorialized, "They would initiate a new economic era in which the neurotic Republican fear of deficits would be replaced by a modern fiscal policy devised by the best brains available." See Hobart Rowen, "Kennedy's Economists: What They Were, Where They Disagree, Where the Power Lies, What They Are Likely to Do," *Harper's Magazine*, 1 September 1961, 25.
- 16. Chicago Daily Tribune, 2 January 1961, 1; Los Angeles Times, 2 January 1961, 1; New York Times, 2 January 1961, 1.
- 17. "January 1961 Economic Report of the President and the Economic Situation and Outlook," printed for the Use of the Joint Economic Committee, U.S. Congress.
 - 18. New York Times, 8 January 1961, 1.
- 19. As Gardner Ackley later recounted, Kennedy told them all that if "we go up there with that and they'll piss all over us." Council of Economic Advisers Oral History Interview, Joseph Pechman (interviewer), 1 August 1964. Fort Ritchie, Md., 372.
 - 20. Ibid., 369-70.
- 21. The initial planning for an accelerated public works package is traced from correspondence between the Bureau of Budget and the Council of Economic Advisers, of which Kennedy gave coordinating authority for the plan. See Walter Heller Personal Files (#108), Box 008, John F. Kennedy Presidential Library; Walter W. Heller to David E. Bell, "Memorandum: Appraisal of Project Inventories," 20 February 1961 CEA to Raymond T. Bowman, "Memorandum on the 1962 Budget," 23 February 1961; David E. Bell, "Memorandum for the President: Inventory of Construction and Other Work," 1 March 1961 Council of Economic Advisers, "Actions Taken and Recommendations Made by the Administration which Would Aid Economic Recovery and Growth," 24 May 1961.
- 22. Walter W. Heller, "Notes on Meeting with President-Elect Kennedy (Attended by Messrs. Samuelson, Sorensen, Tobin, and Heller), Carlyle Hotel, New York City," 5 January 1961, Walter W. Heller Personal Papers (#103), Box 008, *John F. Kennedy Presidential Library*.
- 23. As the Wall Street Journal reported—"Democratic strategists have concluded it will be impossible to push President Kennedy's public works spending proposals through the House in their present form. Instead, they are preparing a new plan of their own that would both raise the amount of federal money available for immediate spending and reduce—or abandon altogether—the President's proposed standby spending authority." Wall Street Journal, 1 May 1962.

- 24. Draft of the report found in Walter W. Heller Personal Papers (#108), Major Issues File, Box 021, John F. Kennedy Presidential Library.
 - 25. Ibid., 2.
- 26. See, for example, in Walter W. Heller Personal Papers (#108), John F. Kennedy Presidential Library, Major Issues File, box 021: Robert C. Turner to Kermit Gordon, 11 April 1961. "Alternative to Stand-By Expenditure Program"; Arthur Goldberg, Secretary of Labor, 19 April 1961, "Memorandum for the Honorable Theodore C. Sorensen"; David E. Bell to Kermit Gordon, 19 April 1961, "Stand-By Program"; Robert Solow to Walter Heller, 22 April 1961, "Treasury Comments on the Second Stage Program."
- 27. Council of Economic Advisers, Oral History Interview, 1 August 1964, Joseph Pechman (interviewer), available through the JFK Presidential Library and Museum, 372-75. See also Walter W. Heller, 19 June 1961, "Memorandum for the President: Agency Views on Principles of the Clark Community Facilities Bill," in Walter W. Heller Personal Papers (#108), John F. Kennedy Presidential Library, Box 009.
- 28. Council of Economic Advisers, 27 April 1961, "Triggering a Stand-By Program," in Walter W. Heller Personal Papers (#108), John F. Kennedy Presidential Library, Major Issues File, box 021.
- 29. Walter W. Heller, "Memorandum for the President: Second Report of Agency Views on the Clark Community Facilities Bill (S. 986)," 6 July 1961, in Walter W. Heller Personal Papers (#108), John F. Kennedy Library, Major Issues File, Box 021.
- 30. Clark would later claim that "that public works program was the most effective bit of legislation passed in the Kennedy Administration as far as Pennsylvania was concerned," in Joseph S. Clark, Oral History Interview, Ronald J. Grele (interviewer), 16 December 1965, Philadelphia, available through the JFK Presidential Library and Museum, 69-70.
- 31. Kennedy appears to have taken a great interest in getting the wording of the Clark letter just right to ensure Clark's support during the next legislative session. Various memoranda and drafts of the letter appear through the CEA files and often summarize Kennedy's own recommendations on the wording. See Walter W. Heller Personal Papers (#108), John F. Kennedy Library, Major Issues File, Box 021: CEA, "Memorandum for the President: Agency Views on Principles of the Clark Community Facilities Bill," 19 June 1961; Walter Heller, "Memorandum for the President: The Clark Reactions to the Clark Letter," 8 August 1961; Walter W. Heller, Memorandum for the President, "Clark's Speech on Your Letter to Him," 25 August 1961.
- 32. John F. Kennedy to Joseph S. Clark, 7 August 1961, letter printed, in part, in Chicago Daily Tribune, 23 August 1961 and New York Times, 23 August 1961, 29.
- 33. CEA "Memorandum for the President: Agency Views on Principles of the Clark Community Facilities Bill," 19 June 1961.
- 34. See Stein, Fiscal Revolution in America, 384, for a lengthier discussion of Heller's views on economic forecasting.
- 35. For a public reporting of the proposal, see Los Angeles Times, 8 January 1962, 1; New York Times, 8 January 1962, 1.
 - 36. Wall Street Journal, 8 January 1962, 1.
 - 37. John F. Kennedy, 1962 State of the Union Address.
 - 38. Chicago Daily Tribune, 12 January 1962, 1.
- 39. U.S. Congress, Joint Economic Committee, January 1962 Economic Report of the President: Hearings Before the Joint Economic Committee, 87th Cong., 2nd sess., 1962, 16-17.

- 40. The five federal agencies were the Housing and Home Finance Agency, Federal Home Loan Bank, FDIC, Federal Savings and Loan Insurance Corporation, and the United States subscription to the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development.
- 41. U.S. Congress, Joint Economic Committee, January 1962 Economic Report of the President, 37.
 - 42. Ibid., 284.
- 43. Ibid., 812. Kennedy also met with leaders of the AFL-CIO several weeks after this testimony in an hour and a half long meeting with Kennedy at the White House. They told members of the press that they were satisfied with the amounts, and with presidential control, but continued to argue that the spending program should "be made to take effect not instead of waiting until there is another recession." See *Wall Street Journal*, 13 March 1962, 9.
 - 44. Ibid., 714.
 - 45. Ibid., 674.
- 46. Dirksen, an institutional protector of the Congress, argued that "Congress has the feeling that it is accessible. If the need develops to take action to ward off a depression it could act with reasonable dispatch." *Chicago Daily Tribune*, 20 February 1962, 1.
 - 47. Full letter reprinted in New York Times, 20 February 1962, 19.
- 48. The immediate public works program would concentrate on projects that were already underway and supported by the less-than-year-old Area Redevelopment Administration inside the Commerce Department, which offered support to localities through loans, grants, technical assistance, and federal research capabilities. Major areas included Fall River, Lowell, and New Bedford, Mass.; Atlantic City; Johnstown, Washington; Pottsville, Scranton, and Wilkes-Barre, Pennsylvania; Providence, R.I., and several smaller municipalities in West Virginia.
 - 49. New York Times, 24 March 1962, 1.
- 50. The word "coordination" was dropped from the bill's title later in the legislative session as House Democratic leaders scrapped plans to funnel monies through a new coordinating agency, relying instead on the recently established Area Redevelopment Administration. The Senate bills mirrored these House drafts as S. 2965 and S. 2817.
 - 51. H.R. 10113, 87th Cong., 2nd sess.; H.R. 10318, 87th Cong., 2nd sess.
- 52. U.S. House of Representatives, Committee on Public Works, Standby Capital Improvement Act of 1962: Hearings Before the Committee on Public Works, 87th Cong., 2nd sess., 1962, 12.
 - 53. Ibid., 44.
 - 54. Ibid., 51.
 - 55. Ibid., 220-23.
 - 56. Ibid., 326.
- 57. William L. Batt, Oral History Interview, Larry J. Hackman (interviewer), 16 November 1966, Washington, D.C., available through the JFK Presidential Library and Museum, 141.
- 58. Liberal Democrats, in addition to protecting their congressional power, were also concerned over the specific financing mechanism that would cipher funds from several key agencies. Frank Lausche (D-Ohio)—"If a business man diverted money from trust funds under his supervision to other purposes, he would be guilty of a crime," in *Chicago Daily Tribune*, 16 May 1962, 14.
- 59. The Wall Street Journal editorial board was one of the most voracious critics of the public works policy, with dozens of editorials decrying the administration's emphasis

on public works. For example: "Indeed, the dispiriting thing about the whole mixed-up approach is its backwardness. Instead of seriously analyzing the complex problems of unemployment and economic growth, the advocates of such legislation merely propose the first thing that occurs to the political mind. That confuses the real issues and delays the day when they can be sensibly tackled." Wall Street Journal, 27 March 1962, 12.

- 60. Erwin C. Hargrove and Samuel A. Morley, The President and the Council of Economic Advisers: Interviews with CEA Chairmen (Boulder, 1984).
 - 61. Printed in Wall Street Journal, 9 May 1962, 20.
 - 62. Chicago Daily Tribune, 23 May 1962, C11; Wall Street Journal, 23 May 1962, 5.
- 63. Thirty-nine Democrats and five Republicans voted in favor of the final proposal, with standby authority against eight Democrats and twenty-four Republicans.
- 64. On the floor, leaders convinced Howard Cannon of Nevada and John McClellan of Arkansas to vote in "pairs." By voting in pairs, members withheld their votes with the understanding that an absent member would have voted "aye" if present. The Congressional Record lists their vote choice, but their votes do not count. For a journalistic account of the on-the-floor drama, see New York Times, 29 May 1962.
- 65. Barry Goldwater, "Public Works Plan Would Open U.S. Purse Wider to the President," 7 June 1962, Los Angeles Times, A5.
 - 66. Wall Street Journal, 25 June 1962, 3.
- 67. Barry Goldwater, "Kennedy's Economic Medicine May Hurt Rather Than Help the Patient," 9 August 1962, Los Angeles Times, A5.
- 68. The Wall Street Journal editorial board most adequately captures the fiscal conservative position: "All this is fragile theorizing, not least because it omits the human factor. No one can know, for example, what consumers may do with extra 'purchasing power' generated by increased Government spending or tax cuts or both. . . . In short, there is no guarantee that the Government can keep the economy from falling, or turn it up when it does, by tinkering with its "stabilizers." The more the government fiddles, in fact, the worse trouble it may create." Wall Street Journal, 12 July 1962, 14.
- 69. On the relationship between the discretionary public works proposal and the discretionary tax cut plan, which never appeared likely to pass the Congress, see Walter W. Heller to JFK, "Memorandum for the President: The Power to Untax Is the Power to Create," 22 January 1962, in Walter W. Heller Personal Papers (#108), John F. Kennedy Presidential Library, Box 010.
- 70. Chicago Daily Tribune, 8 June 1962, 1; Washington Post, 8 June 1962; Wall Street Journal, 8 June 1962, 3; Chicago Daily Tribune, 23 June 1962, 1-3.
 - 71. Wall Street Journal, 10 August 1962, 2.
- 72. The official, spoken version of the speech, which excludes this passage, is documented in John F. Kennedy: "Radio and Television Report to the American People on the State of the National Economy," 13 August 1962, online by Gerhard Peters and John T. Woolley, The American Presidency Project, http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/?pid=8812. The "reading copy," including the paragraph on standby provisions in tax authority, is available in Papers of John F. Kennedy, Presidential Papers, President's Office Files, Speech Files (03), Radio and television address to the nation on the economy, 13 August 1962.
 - 73. Chicago Daily Tribune, 15 August 1962, 7; New York Times, 15 August 1962, 1.
- 74. The new administrative agency would help coordinate local, state, and national development projects and requests. Republicans pointed to the potential of a new public

works "czar" as proof of the political ploy motivating the Democrats' push for public works. Such erasure thereby ensured that the federal government would remain, in part, dependent on existing state agents to disburse the monies, especially in the west, where many Democrats already bemoaned the Interior Department's aggressive reclamation projects. Another change, primarily aimed at quelling southern fears, prohibited any of the money to be used for school construction, lest it further extend the federal government's role in aiding local education or furthering school desegregation.

- 75. Nineteen Republicans voted for the bill; nine from Pennsylvania, two from New York and Michigan, and one each from Indiana, Maine, Nevada, Wisconsin, Maryland, and West Virginia. Immediately following the vote, forty-four southern Democrats voted to recommit the bill to committee in a last-ditch hope to table the plan.
- 76. A brief clerical error ("Section 3" was mistakenly labeled "Section 9," therefore ambiguously detailing the responsibilities of the Housing and Home Finance Agency) gave House and Senate Republicans one more chance to scuttle the bill and send it back to committee, but nine Senate Republicans, largely supportive of the House measure, which was, after all, a reduction in overall spending authority, backed the plan to send it to the president's desk, 45-22. See 87 Cong. Record. 18299-18300 (1962); New York Times, 1 and 11 September 1962.
 - 77. New York Times, 13 September 1962, 36.
- 78. Walter W. Heller to JFK, "Memorandum for the President: Senate Committee Mark-up of Capital Improvements Bill," 14 April 1962, in Walter W. Heller Personal Papers (#108), John F. Kennedy Presidential Library, Box 010.
- 79. Council of Economic Advisers, "Staff Memorandum: Considerations Relating to Resubmission of Stand-By Public Works Legislation," 4 December 1962, in Walter W. Heller Staff Files (#8.34), John F. Kennedy Library, Box 38.
 - 80. William Batt, Oral History, 122.
- 81. John F. Kennedy: "Remarks Upon Signing the Housing Act," 30 June 1961. Online by Gerhard Peters and John T. Woolley, The American Presidency Project. http:// www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/?pid=8216; Conley H. Dillon, The Area Redevelopment Administration: New Patterns in Developmental Administration (College Park, Md.: Bureau of Governmental Research, College of Business and Public Administration, University of Maryland, 1964), 74.
- 82. President John F. Kennedy's Office Files, 1961-63, Part 3: Departments and Agencies File; Reel 5, "Bureau of Budget," 0073-0136. Research Collections in American Politics. Microforms from Major Archival and Manuscript Collections, ed. William Leuchtenburg.
 - 83. Washington Post, 21 December 1962, A6.
 - 84. Dillon, The Area Redevelopment Administration, 74.
- 85. Kermit Gordon to Michael Brewer, "Evaluation of the Public Works Acceleration Program," 19 December 1962, in Walter W. Heller Staff Files (#8.34), John F. Kennedy Library, Box 38; Elmer B. Staats, "Memorandum for Mr. Heller," 25 September 1964, in Walter W. Heller Staff Files (#8.34), John F. Kennedy Library, Box 38.
- 86. Gregory S. Wilson, Communities Left Behind: The Area Redevelopment Administration, 1945-1965 (Knoxville, 2009), 59.
- 87. U.S. Congress, Senate, Committee on Public Works, Hearings on the Public Works and Economic Development Act of 1965, 14 May 1965, 3.

- 88. Curtis H. Martin and Robert A. Leone, Local Economic Development (Lexington, Mass., 1977), 57-58.
- 89. Economic Development Administration, U.S. Department of Commerce, Fiscal Year 2015 Annual Report.
 - 90. Harris, "Economics and the Kennedy Years," 67.
- 91. Interestingly enough, Walter Heller recognized this omission in the histories of the Kennedy administration as early as 1984: "At the same time, we were failing to get economic stimulus by the expenditure route. The White House was butting its head against a brick wall as far as spending programs were concerned. This is something I underscore because some amateur historians say we just folded under and decided to give in to the conservative forces in the country and forgo the expenditure route. Nothing could be further from the truth. The expenditure route had been tried again and again. Kennedy said to me flatly, 'Look, I'm not against spending money. If you fellows could figure out a way for me to get the programs out of Congress, let's go to it." Recorded during an oral interview, in Erwin C. Hargrove and Samuel A. Morley, The President and the Council of Economic Advisers: Interviews with CEA Chairmen (Boulder, 1984).
- 92. Julian Zelizer, Taxing America: Wilbur D. Mills, Congress, and the State, 1945-1975 (Cambridge, 1998).
- 93. Sidney Milkis, The President and the Parties: The Transformation of the Party System Since the New Deal (Oxford, 1993).
- 94. Rashi Fein to Council of Economic Advisers, "Memorandum on CEA Adviser's Meeting," 14 June 1961, in Walter W. Heller Personal Papers (#108), John F. Kennedy Presidential Library, Box 010.
- 95. Of the \$831 billion ultimately spent under the 2009 stimulus, just \$150 million (about two-tenths of one percent) went to projects under the Economic Development Administration's discretion. See Pub.L. 111-5, "The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009," Title II, 122.